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ATCHAFALAYA BASIN LEVEE DISTRICT
P. O. Box 170

Port Allen, Louisiana 70767-0170

Phone (225) 387-2249

Fax     (225) 387-4742








April 5, 2017





A Regular Board Meeting of the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District was held at the Office of the Board in Port Allen, Louisiana at 4:00 pm, Wednesday, April 5, 2017.  President John Grezaffi called the meeting to order.  President John Grezaffi declared a quorum present, and Mrs. Janice Jarreau called the roll.  The following members were present:

COMMISSIONER


PARISH

Glenn Angelle


Iberia
Pamela Burleigh


St. Landry (arrived late)
Bill Flynn



West Baton Rouge

Kenneth Gordon


West Baton Rouge

John Grezaffi


Pointe Coupee 
Daniel Hebert


Iberville

Karen Jewell


Iberville

Moise LeBlanc


St. Martin



Harry Marionneaux


Iberville 
Earl Matherne


Assumption



Jody Meche



St. Martin 
Nickie Rockforte


Pointe Coupee

Absent: 

None
Also Present:

INDIVIDUAL


REPRESENTING


Mark Wingate


Corps of Engineers

Durund Elzey


Corps of Engineers

Jimmie Gaspard


Citizen

Lynn Gaspard


Citizen
Tony German


CPRA
Mitch Verma


Verma Systems

Steve Marionneaux


Levee Board Attorney

William Tyson


Executive Director

Cecil Tessier


Assistant Executive Director

Janice Jarreau


Administrative Program Manager
Tiffany Weber


Administrative Program Specialist
Kristy Jewell


Human Resource Analyst
                                                                    * * * * *
President John Grezaffi asked for public comments.  Hearing none, he continued with the agenda.  
                                                                    * * * * *
Commissioner Glenn Angelle moved, seconded by Commissioner Jody Meche and unanimously carried to approve the minutes of the March 1, 2017 meeting as presented, and to publish the minutes in the official journal. 






        * * * * *

President John Grezaffi welcomed Mr. Mark Wingate and Mr. Durund Elzey of the Corps of Engineers; and he invited them to address the board.  Mr. Wingate informed the board that the Corps of Engineers has recently received supplemental funds from Congress to address the slides from the 2015 Flood Event.  He said with these funds, they should be able to address all levee slides we have been tracking in the Atchafalaya Basin.  The total amount received is $11.25 million.  President Grezaffi thanked them for keeping our request in the forefront.  Recently Gary Hawkins retired from the Corps of Engineers, and Mr. Durund Elzey has taken his position.  Mr. Elzey said he would be coming to future meetings with a report on behalf of the Corps of Engineers.  Commissioner Jody Meche noted we have a 19-foot differential at the hydroelectric plant.  He said a lot of the basin is filled with silt, so that it is consistently only 40 feet deep, instead of 100 feet deep.  Commissioner Meche said he is concerned with the level of water being held on the North Side.  If we get heavy rains in the next few weeks, he asked if we should not let some of the water through.  Mr. Wingate said they work hard to maintain the 70/30 split of cubic feet per second, but with the rivers changing, it also effects the split.  Mr. Wingate said he does not have the latitude to change the flow significantly and deviate from the 70/30 split.   Commissioner Pamela Burleigh arrived at the meeting.

   




        * * * * *

Mr. Will Tyson advised the board that our computers in the office are 7-8 years old, and have been giving the staff in the office a great deal of trouble in the past few months.  He said he had hoped to wait until next fiscal year to replace them, but decided it was necessary to address the situation now.  Mr. Mitch Verma of Verma Systems advised the board that he has prepared a quote to supply a new server, new software, storage for data, new PC’s and monitors, better backup and installation for a total cost of $32,109.00.  Commissioner Harry Marionneaux moved, seconded by Commissioner Karen Jewell and unanimously carried to accept the proposal of $32,109.00 to replace the computer system, and to amend the budget to reflect this expenditure for this year.





        * * * * *

Mr. Tyson advised the board of a request from Mr. Kevin Durbin concerning paving the top of the levee from Rosedale Road to Lafiton Lane in Port Allen.  He said we have a document in place with the City of Port Allen that allows us to extend the paved area, subject to review of plans and specifications.  Therefore, we may not need a new intergovernmental agreement.  Commissioner Jody Meche moved, seconded by Commissioner Glenn Angelle, and unanimously carried, to approve the request for the extension.





        * * * * *

Commissioner Kenneth Gordon moved, seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried to table the discussion of a request for an Oil, Gas and Mineral lease nomination request from Mr. Jeremy Guy, since Mr. Guy was unable to attend the meeting.






        * * * * *

NOTICE

Sealed bids will be received by the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District up to 2:00 p.m., Wednesday, April 5, 2017, for the leasing for hunting and fishing purposes only on the following described property, to-wit, bid related materials may be obtained and electronic bids may be submitted online at www.centralbidding.com:

All of Section 16, Township 1 South, Range 8 East, less and except the 

Southwest Quarter (SW ¼), containing approximately 480 acres and the

area known as Lake Moreau, Pointe Coupee Parish, Louisiana.

Said bids will be publicly opened at the office of said Board in Port Allen, Louisiana on April 5, 2017, at 4:00 p.m.

The said property will be leased for hunting and fishing purposes only (the taking of alligators excluded), as one tract, for a period of five (5) years. Payments shall be made annually; the first payment due upon execution of the lease by all parties and on the anniversary thereafter.  Bid bond in the amount of 10% of the total 5 year lease amount is required with bid when submitted.  Upon request, said bond shall be returned at the termination of the lease, provided all terms and conditions of the lease have been met by lessee.  The successful bidder is required to submit proof of liability insurance of not less than $1,000,000 on the leased land with the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District being named on the policy as additionally insured.

Prospective bidders are to satisfy themselves as to the validity of the land title prior to submitting their bids, in as much as the land will be leased without warranty of title except as against the Board's own acts.  Access to said property is not guaranteed by the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District and is the responsibility of Lessee.  Prospective bidders may wish to obtain copy of the lease prior to submitting bid to assure themselves of the terms and conditions to which they are bidding.  Said copy may be obtained at 525 Court Street, P. O. Box 170, Port Allen, Louisiana, 70767.

The land will be leased subject to any oil, gas and mineral lease, that may exist now or be entered into in the future, the bonus, rentals and royalties from which shall be reserved to the Board.  All mineral rights shall be reserved to the Board in perpetuity in accordance with the Constitution.

The Board will not consider any bids submitted for less than $10.00 per acre per year.

The successful bidder will be responsible for all advertising costs.  The Board reserves the right to reject any and all bids.

It is mandatory that all bids are submitted on forms provided by the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District otherwise bid will be considered null and void, bid forms are available at 525 Court Street, P.O. Box 170, Port Allen, Louisiana, 70767.  All Bids should be marked in bold print “Hunting and Fishing Lease Bid.”

John Grezaffi






Janice Jarreau

President






Secretary





The following bid was duly opened and read:

Jimmie Gaspard, Jr.

5-year lease for $50,376.00

Bellevue Estates

5-year lease for $27,600.00

Commissioner Glenn Angelle moved, seconded by Commissioner Earl Matherne and unanimously carried to approve the high bid from Jimmie Gaspard, Jr. for $50,376.00.





        * * * * *

NOTICE

Sealed bids will be received by the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District up to 2:00 p.m., Wednesday, April 5, 2017, for the leasing for hunting and fishing purposes only on the following described property, to-wit, bid related materials may be obtained and electronic bids may be submitted online at www.centralbidding.com:

Northeast ¼ of Northeast ¼ of Section 1, Township 9 South, Range 7 East, St. Martin Parish, Louisiana, containing approximately 40 acres.

Said bids will be publicly opened at the office of said Board in Port Allen, Louisiana on Wednesday, April 5, 2017, at 4:00 p.m..  Lease term shall begin July 1, 2017 thru June 30, 2022.
The said property will be leased for hunting and fishing purposes only (the taking of alligators excluded), as one tract, for a period of five (5) years. Payments shall be made annually; the first payment due upon execution of the lease by all parties and on the anniversary thereafter.  Bid bond in the amount of 10% of the total 5 year lease amount is required with bid when submitted.  Upon request, said bond shall be returned at the termination of the lease, provided all terms and conditions of the lease have been met by lessee.  The successful bidder is required to submit proof of liability insurance of not less than $1,000,000 on the leased land with the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District being named on the policy as additionally insured.

Prospective bidders are to satisfy themselves as to the validity of the land title prior to submitting their bids, in as much as the land will be leased without warranty of title except as against the Board's own acts.  Access to said property is not guaranteed by the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District and is the responsibility of Lessee.  Prospective bidders may wish to obtain copy of the lease prior to submitting bid to assure themselves of the terms and conditions to which they are bidding.  Said copy may be obtained at 525 Court Street, P. O. Box 170, Port Allen, Louisiana, 70767.

The land will be leased subject to any oil, gas and mineral lease, that may exist now or be entered into in the future, the bonus, rentals and royalties from which shall be reserved to the Board.  All mineral rights shall be reserved to the Board in perpetuity in accordance with the Constitution.

The Board will not consider any bids submitted for less than $10.00 per acre per year.

The successful bidder will be responsible for all advertising costs.  The Board reserves the right to reject any and all bids.

It is mandatory that all bids are submitted on forms provided by the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District otherwise bid will be considered null and void, bid forms are available at 525 Court Street, P.O. Box 170, Port Allen, Louisiana, 70767.  All Bids should be marked in bold print “Hunting and Fishing Lease Bid.”

John Grezaffi






Janice Jarreau

President






Secretary





The following bid was duly opened and read:

Alvin Berard

Breaux Bridge, LA

5 Year Lease for $2,000.00

Commissioner Moise LeBlanc moved, seconded by Commissioner Jody Meche and unanimously carried to accept the bid from Alvin Berard for $2,000.00.






        * * * * *

Mr. Tony German of CPRA had no report.





        * * * * *

Levee Board Attorney Steve Marionneaux advised the board that he prepared letters to each of the Sheriff’s offices to request contact information for future use, as we begin using their services to monitor situations on the levees.





        * * * * *

Commissioner Jody Meche moved, seconded by Commissioner Pamela Burleigh and unanimously carried to authorize the staff to obtain quotes for employee uniforms.  





        * * * * *

Commissioner Karen Jewell moved, seconded by Commissioner Jody Meche and unanimously 

carried to detail Bobby Webber to Levee Maintenance Superintendent.






        * * * * *

Mr. Will Tyson advised the board of the Grand Isle Mayor’s Conference in collaboration with Association of Levee Boards of Louisiana Conference to be held April 20-22, 2017 in Grand Isle.  






        * * * * *

Moved by Commissioner Karen Jewell, seconded by Commissioner Kenneth Gordon
RESOLUTION 

Moved by Commissioner Karen Jewell, seconded by Commissioner Kenneth Gordon, and

unanimously carried:

WHEREAS, the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District learned

with deepest regret and sincere sorrow of the death of H. M. Kimball, Jr.  on 

February 28, 2017, and

WHEREAS, Mr. Kimball was an active and respected member of the Board of 

Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin Levee District from November 5, 1980 until 

March 5, 1984, and

WHEREAS, Mr. Kimball will be missed by many who were close to him and who cherished

his friendship.

THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, that the members of this Board do hereby express its

condolences to the family of Mr. H. M. Kimball, Jr., and its deepest regrets upon his death, that this Resolution be incorporated and made a permanent part of the Minutes of this Board, and

further that a copy of this Resolution be presented to the Kimball Family, so that they may

know of our sincere appreciation of the life of Mr. Kimball and of our sincere regrets in

his passing:

Vote:


Yeas:    Commissioners Glenn Angelle, Pamela Burleigh, Bill Flynn, Kenneth Gordon,


John Grezaffi, Daniel Hebert, Karen Jewell, Moise LeBlanc, Harry Marionneaux,


Earl Matherne, Jody Meche, and Nickie Rockforte

Nays:
None

Absent and not voting:   None

The vote in favor thereof being unanimous, the resolution was declared duly adopted.

I, Janice G. Jarreau, Secretary for the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin

Levee District, do hereby certify that the above and foregoing is a true and correct copy

of excerpts of the Minutes of the Board of Commissioners for the Atchafalaya Basin

Levee District, a Regular Meeting held in Port Allen, Louisiana, on Wednesday, April 5,

2017.






/s/ Janice G. Jarreau, Secretary

Roll call vote:

Yeas:  Commissioners Angelle, Burleigh, Flynn, Gordon, Grezaffi, Hebert, Jewell, LeBlanc, Marionneaux, Matherne, Meche, and Rockforte.

Nays:
None

Absent and not voting:  None

The resolution passed unanimously.






        * * * * *

Mr. Will Tyson asked the board for permission to add additional items to the equipment auction list.  This included those items that did not sell at the last auction, and a 2008 Ford F350.  Commissioner Moise LeBlanc moved, seconded by Commissioner Jody Meche and unanimously carried to approve the items listed for the equipment auction to be opened in June.






        * * * * *

The board reviewed a letter from the President of the Pointe Coupee Parish Farm Bureau supporting the Levee Board policy of allowing landowners to lock access to their properties.  






        * * * * *

There being no further business to come before the board, upon motion by Commissioner Harry Marionneaux and unanimously carried the meeting adjourned.
____________________________________           ____________________________________

Janice Jarreau, Secretary


           John Grezaffi, President

____________________________________

Linda Alwood, Contract Stenographer 
An Equal Opportunity Employer

